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Regular Meeting of the RCWD Board of Managers
Wednesday, February 8, 2023
[bookmark: _Hlk100826065]Shoreview City Hall Council Chambers
4600 North Victoria Street, Shoreview, Minnesota
and
Meeting also conducted by alternative means 
(teleconference or video-teleconference) from remote locations
Minutes
CALL TO ORDER
1st Vice-Pres. John Waller called the meeting to order, a quorum being present, at 9:00 a.m.

ROLL CALL
Present:	1st Vice-Pres. John Waller, Secretary Jess Robertson, Treasurer Marcie Weinandt

Absent:	President Michael Bradley and 2nd Vice-Pres. Steve Wagamon, with prior notice

Staff Present:	District Administrator Nick Tomczik, Permit Coordinator/Wetland Specialist Patrick Hughes, Water Monitoring Technician Catherine Nester, Inspector Terrence Chastan-Davis, and Office Manager Theresa Stasica

Consultants:	District Engineer Chris Otterness from Houston Engineering, Inc. (HEI); District Attorney Louis Smith from Smith Partners 

Visitors:	Birchwood City Council Member Ryan Hankins

SETTING OF THE AGENDA
1st Vice President Waller stated that he would like to add an action item #4 to the agenda, Rescind Resolution 2009-04 – Resolution Authorizing the District Administrator and Board President to Enter into Certain Contracts, and renumber the remainder of the agenda accordingly.  
Motion by Manager Weinandt, seconded by Manager Robertson, to approve the agenda, as revised.  Motion carried 3-0.

READING OF THE MINUTES AND THEIR APPROVAL
Minutes of the January 25, 2023 Board of Managers Regular Meeting.  Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Weinandt, to approve the minutes as presented.  Motion carried 3-0. 
[bookmark: _Hlk40249130]CONSENT AGENDA   
The following items will be acted upon without discussion in accordance with the staff recommendation and associated documentation unless a Manager or another interested person requests opportunity for discussion:
Table of Contents-Permit Applications Requiring Board Action
[bookmark: _Hlk5173770]No.	Applicant	Location	Plan Type	Recommendation
22-118	Centennial Public	Lino Lakes	Final Site Drainage Plan	CAPROC 6 items
	Schools (ISD #12)	
[bookmark: _Hlk102644490]It was moved by Manager Robertson and seconded by Manager Weinandt, to approve the consent agenda as outlined in the above Table of Contents in accordance with RCWD District Engineer’s Findings and Recommendations, dated January 30, 2023. Motion carried 3-0.

PUBLIC HEARING STORMWATER MANAGEMENT GRANT REQUESTS FROM CITIES OF BIRCHWOOD VILLAGE AND NEW BRIGHTON
1st Vice-Pres. John Waller recessed the regular Board meeting and opened the public hearing on the Rice Creek Watershed District’s proposed selection of projects for funding through the District’s Stormwater Management Grant Program.

1st Vice-Pres. John Waller stated the purpose of this hearing is to receive comments from the public on the projects that the Board is considering for cost-share assistance in the Cities of Birchwood Village and New Brighton. Before the watershed district can provide funds for the capital work of these applicants, state law requires that the Board of Managers hold a public hearing, receive public comments and make a judgment that each selected project is a sound and cost-effective project to help fulfill our water resource goals.

1st Vice-Pres. John Waller turned the meeting over to Water Monitoring Technician Nester.  

There were technical difficulties with the video conferencing connection.  Staff took a few minutes to get it reconnected.  1st Vice-President Waller once again turned the meeting over to Water Monitoring Technician Nester.

Water Monitoring Technician Nester reviewed the 2023 Stormwater Management Grant Program goals and  guidelines.  She noted that applications were due on December 22, 2022, and the District received 2 eligible applications requesting a total of $108,283 and noted that there is a total of $300,000 available for project cost-sharing with a 50% match funding required. 

Water Monitoring Technician Nester provided a presentation and answered questions regarding the two applications:
City of Birchwood Village – Birchwood Village Wildwood Lift Station Replacement
This project proposes to replace a failing sanitary sewer lift station that is approximately 250 feet away from White Bear Lake to significantly limit the future risk of excess nutrients and other pollution entering White Bear Lake due to lift station failure.  She noted that the total project cost is $750,000 and the request is for $100,000.  

City of New Brighton – Storm Grant 2023
This project proposes to replace a standard storm sewer catch basin with a SAFL baffle and sump catch basin at the outflow to Long Lake and Rice Creek to reduce the amount of fine sediments and harmful chemicals that cling to the surface of the sediment. The total project cost is $16,566 and the request is for $8,283. 

Water Monitoring Technician Nester explained that the next steps would be to consider public comment and for Board consideration, action which is scheduled for February 22, 2023.  

Ryan Hankins, 183 Wildwood Avenue, Birchwood, stated that he lives right next to the lift station and is also a member of the Birchwood City Council.  He explained that he wanted to speak in favor of awarding this grant.  He explained that there is a pretty steep slope from the lift station to the lake and believes that this project would reduce the risk of chemicals and pollutants flowing into the lake from the lift station that is on its last legs.   

Manager Weinandt noted that she is happy to see that there are Federal dollars going into this and asked if that was from the new inflation reduction act. 

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he believed the source of those funds were from the new inflation reduction act.  He stated that he thinks this shows an excellent example of how the District works with the cities and the Federal government in partnership to accomplish a water quality project.  He expressed his appreciation to former Project Manager Kyle Axtell for his work on this project.

There being no additional comment, 1st Vice-President Waller closed the public hearing and reopened the regular Board meeting. 
OPEN MIC/PUBLIC COMMENT
None.
ITEMS REQUIRING BOARD ACTION 
1. [bookmark: _Hlk29647664]Designation of Official Depository and Official Newspaper
District Administrator Tomczik explained that the designation of the official depository and newspaper is an annual requirement.  

Motion by Manager Weinandt, seconded by Manager Robertson, to designate PMA Financial Network, LLC. administering the 4M Fund with US Bank as the financial institution as the official depository and St. Paul Pioneer Press the official newspaper of the Rice Creek Watershed District

1st Vice-President Waller noted that the District as available also publishes pertinent notices in local newspapers in addition to the official newspaper. 

Motion carried 3-0.

2. Washington Conservation District Inspection Service Agreement Amendment
[bookmark: _Hlk19021324]Inspector Chastan-Davis gave an overview of the proposed amendment to the agreement with the Washington Conservation District for inspection services.  He stated that the current agreement is set to expire at the end of the month and staff would like to extend the agreement through the remainder of 2023.  

Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Weinandt, to authorize the District Administrator to amend the Washington Conservation District inspection service agreement for additional aggregate spending authority not to exceed $40,500.  Motion carried 3-0. 

Manager Weinandt asked how things were going with Ramsey County and if there was a contract there as well. 

Inspector Chastan-Davis stated that there is a contract with Ramsey County and things are going well.  He noted that their contract is also set to expire at the end of 2023.  

Manager Weinandt asked if there was also a contract with Anoka County. 

Inspector Chastan-Davis stated that there is not a contract with Anoka County.

1st Vice-President Waller noted that he wanted to clarify that this was just referring to inspection contracts and explained that the District has a contract with the Anoka County Conservation District. 

District Administrator Tomczik stated that the District has multiple contracts with the various conservation districts and Inspector Chastan-Davis is referring to the contracts for inspection services that interface with the Districts regulatory program.  He explained that this is an efficient way for the District to manage variability in work volume and staffing issues. 

Manager Weinandt stated that her understanding was that the District has staff of their own that are designated to regions within the District and the District uses the expertise of the Ramsey County Parks Department and the Washington County Conservation District, as needed. She agreed that this is a great way to supplement the District’s staffing and get the inspections completed. 

Inspector Chastan-Davis noted that there is a map available on the website that is kept updated with the most recent information.  

Manager Weinandt noted that when she first joined the Board, staff did a series of presentations to the Board introducing themselves and outlining their duties which she found helpful.  She suggested that it may be time for another such presentation to the Board.  She stated that since those introductions, there is a new face on the Board and other staffing changes within the District staff.     

District Administrator Tomczik stated that he can arrange that and noted that they have a number of positions currently open, so as those are filled new staff presentations can be added  into and balance upcoming agendas.    

3. 2022 Financial Report Metro Shooting / Trost Settlements
District Administrator Tomczik noted that this is another item that is considered annually for review of the potential liability associated with the Metro Shooting/Trost settlements.  He explained that while there have been some recent development inquiries on some of the subject parcels, there has been no formal proposal for development.  Staff reviewed the options at their February 6, 2023, workshop.

District Attorney Smith stated that the District will continue to look at the practical administration of the settlements .  He explained that for purposes of the audit and the audit opinion, the District’s posture remains the same as the past.

Manager Robertson expressed her opinion that as discussed in the workshop, she did not feel the development potential is as remote as indicated in options #1 and 2# which was why she favored option #3.

[bookmark: _Hlk32401708]Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Waller, that the Board of Managers finds that it is reasonably possible that one or more events will occur so as to cause the District to incur what is now a potential contingent future liability, and therefore that this liability should be referenced in the 2022 financial report as follows, or as modified in the auditor’s judgment:

In settlement agreements approved in 2005, the District committed that when development occurs on two tracts then owned by the Metro Shooting Center and Trost, the application of the District' s wetland rules will not have the result of affording the owner for the Metro Shooting parcel fewer than 100 contiguous upland acres for development, and the owner of the Trost parcel no fewer than 45 such acres. If additional wetland replacement is required to allow for consolidation of the stated acreage, the District will bear the cost of that replacement. The District is unable at this time to estimate the District expense if and when the liability should arise.

1st Vice-President Waller explained that he was the person who started this and explained that he felt it should be included in the annual audit report because it is a liability.  He stated that this is brought to a vote every year and the Board have always chosen option #2 because staff and legal counsel determined that the process needed to have an actual permit application submitted in order for it to move from being remote to something more imminent.  He stated that no permit application has been made, but his understanding was that if that happens the assessment of potential liability would then potentially change. 

District Administrator Tomczik stated that while the District, in the settlements, refers to the 100 acres of contiguous developable land based on wetland, there are other portions of the regulations that would be applicable to the property and its development.  He stated that this is where the valuable starting point becomes the application where the entirety of matters can be sorted through.  

1st Vice-President Waller stated that was why the Board has always chosen option #2, but noted that he has never really been happy with that choice.  

Manager Robertson stated that she appreciates the commentary but noted that she believes part of the problem is the uncertainty of the contiguous wetlands that is driving the fact that a trigger has not been pulled on a permit and explained that she believed that was the main factor in the last purchase agreement not being completed. She stated that there was the notion that the watershed was going to be the road block.  She noted that in the discussion during the workshop, she had asked about the price tag for the liability if something should actually move forward and a number was thrown out.  She explained that she did not believe it is truly ‘unknown’ what the liability may be. She stated that she feels it is clear that the ‘elephant in the room’, for anyone who approaches the District or the property owner pre-permit, is not soil correction and the other entities listed in the settlement, but is actually the contiguous uplands. She stated that because there was a dollar figure thrown out at the workshop regarding the  potential liability, in her opinion, it should be included in the audit. 

1st Vice-President Waller stated that his understanding was that if this motion passed, this would be included in the audit, as a note, and not necessarily as a specific dollar figure.   
  
Motion carried 3-0.

Manager Weinandt noted that as treasurer, she will make herself much more aware of this issue and follow it more closely, as needed.

District Administrator Tomczik pointed out the action includes potential auditor modification of the 2022 financial report statement. 

4. [bookmark: _Hlk126920939]Rescind Resolution 2009-04:  Resolution Authorizing The District Administrator To Enter Into Certain Contracts
1st Vice-President Waller stated that this was the item that he added to the agenda and explained that this was a resolution that allowed the District Administrator to spend up to $10,000 without Board action on a contract.  He stated that there are no limits to the number of contracts that can be signed in a day or year and also allows the District Administrator and the President together to sign contracts up to $30,000. He stated that he would like the Board to take a look at the authority the District Administrator has to spend money without Board authority and also take into consideration the credit card that has a $15,000 cap each month, which could add up to a total of $180,000/year.  He stated that this resolution, when it was written was for more of an emergency situation and over the years has migrated to being done in non-emergency situations.  He stated that he would like the see the Board Treasurer serve as the Chief Financial Officer and not the District Administrator and explained that he felt the District Administrator may have a little too much discretion in spending.  

Motion by Manager Waller, seconded by Manager Robertson, to Rescind Resolution 2009-04:  Resolution Authorizing The District Administrator To Enter Into Certain Contracts.

Motion by Manager Weinandt, to table consideration of Rescinding Resolution 2009-04:  Resolution Authorizing the District Administrator to Enter into Certain Contracts. Motion failed for lack of a second.

Manager Robertson explained that she did not feel this needed to be tabled because it is a matter of transparency.  She stated that she agrees that the Treasurer should take an active role in monitoring all the expenses and having checks and balances makes a lot of sense to her. She stated she also feels it will prompt the Board to pay better attention.  

Manager Weinandt stated that she was not opposed to discussing this and acting on it, but explained that she was uncomfortable that this is being done with two of the Board members absent.  She stated that she was also uncomfortable because she did not have any of the documents in front of her since it was just added to the agenda today.  

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he had just brought his copy of the resolution from their recent workshop discussion, but had not brought extra copies.  

Manager Weinandt stated that this was not on the noticed agenda and was not something that she was prepared to take action on today.  

Motion passed 2-1 (Weinandt opposed)  

Manager Robertson stated that this is the tricky part of the parliamentary process and explained that the reason she voted in favor of this was that she understood the concept of what 1st Vice-President Waller was trying to accomplish.  She stated that she would suggest that moving forward there may need to be a more clear process as to how things are added to the agenda.  She stated that she does not want Manager Weinandt to feel as though something was just rammed down her throat with this action. 

Manager Weinandt stated that this was a By-Law change.  

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he brought this up to President Bradley at the last meeting and had asked what was going to be done and he was basically told that he should take care of it himself.  
He noted that the Board will be looking more closely at the By-laws. 

Manager Weinandt asked if the Board needed to have some type of public notice for By-law changes. 

District Administrator Tomczik clarified that the resolution itself is not a By-law and noted that the agenda item from the previous meeting did have some association with the resolution, but this would not be a By-law change. He asked District Attorney Smith about the District’s credit card and asked if the action just taken by the Board would curtail its use and be effective immediately.  

District Attorney Smith stated that because he does not have the language for Resolution 2009-04 in front of him he cannot determine whether credit cards would be included.  

1st Vice-President Waller presented his copy of the resolution for review by District Attorney Smith.  

District Administrator Tomczik noted that 1st Vice-President Waller mentioned that at the time this resolution was passed there was an emergency situation and since he was not involved, he does not know what the association was with the District credit cards.  

District Attorney Smith stated that upon brief review of the resolution, he believes that it would also include credit card purchases, so he would recommend that, per the Board’s recent action, that all credit cards be suspended.  

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he does not see any issues with the District Administrator paying bills, but feels that there needs to be a smaller cap on what can and cannot be done.  He suggested that this action is just a starting point for discussion on this topic.  

Manager Weinandt reiterated that she does not have this document in front of her and expressed her concern that the Board, with this action, has essentially ‘hamstrung’ the organization from being able to do any work. 

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he did not think this would stop the organization from being able to do their work.  

Manager Weinandt asked if this action meant that every time there is a contract that it would need to come to the Board every time and questioned how this would be managed. 

District Administrator Tomczik stated that it remains to be seen but would say that all agreements, contracts, and financial matters would have to come to the Board, regardless of their amount.  He stated that the District does not have ‘petty cash’ and noted that there are a few routine items that are placed on the credit card for electronic payment purposes, so the District will have to call those entities so that those do not continue.  

1st Vice President Waller explained that the issue was spending money prior to being authorized by the Board and stated that once the Board has a chance to take a look at this, perhaps staff won’t be hamstrung.  

Manager Robertson stated that she believes there may be a way to accomplish what both Manager Weinandt and 1st Vice-President Waller are looking for that may include just a bit of finessing of the language, but noted that she was unsure if the correct time to do that would be right now or at a workshop.  She stated that she understands both sides of this situation and suggested that she make a motion to rescind the direction to cancel the credit cards.  

District Attorney Smith stated that if Manager Robertson’s goal was to restore the credit card authority, that type of motion would be in order.  

Motion by Manager Waller, seconded by Manager Robertson, that the Board restore the credit card authority to the District Administrator.  

Manager Robertson noted that she would also ask that staff include information in the workshop packet that includes a list of charges made on the credit cards. She clarified that she would just like to see a simple, itemized list of everything that was charged on the credit card.  

District Administrator Tomczik suggested that the Board may want to include language in the motion regarding the request by Manager Robertson to have an itemized list of the charges included in the workshop packet. 

Amended motion by Manager Waller, second amended by Manager Robertson that the Board restore the credit card authority to the District Administrator and that a brief itemized statement of credit use be provided to the Board.  

Motion passed 3-0.  

5. RCWD Board of Managers Bylaw Amendment
District Administrator Tomczik stated that By-law changes require a 4/5 vote which the Board does not have today. 

Motion by Manager Weinandt seconded by Manager Robertson, to table discussion of RCWD Board of Managers Bylaw Amendment.   Motion carried 3-0.

6. [bookmark: _Hlk124257129]Check Register Dated February 8, 2023, in the Amount of $43,977.37 Prepared by Redpath and Company
Motion by Manager Weinandt, seconded by Manager Robertson, to approve check register dated February 8, 2023, in the Amount of $43,977.37 as prepared by Redpath and Company.  Motion carried 3-0.

ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION AND INFORMATION
1. [bookmark: _Hlk105500914][bookmark: _Hlk125106744]HEI Presentation - Wetland Regulation on Public Drainage Systems
District Engineer Otterness provided a presentation on Wetland Regulation on Public Drainage Systems and answered Board questions. 

2. District Engineers Update and Timeline
District Engineer Otterness noted that they were continuing to work on the ACD 53-62 repairs in Circle Pines and noted that the progress has been fairly slow due to the weather.  

3. Administrator Updates
District Administrator Tomczik referenced the packet that he passed out prior to the meeting that contained some materials prepared by Kendra that the Board may find helpful with the Board’s legislative efforts. 

4. Managers Update
Manager Weinandt stated that in looking at the information distributed by District Administrator Tomczik, there are a lot of representatives and senators that are connected to the District.  She stated that she is not able to attend the Minnesota Watershed event but she will be on contact with some of these individuals for other reasons and will speak to them about the District.  

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he will attend the February 15, 2022 Watershed meeting and also attended the Washington County Conservation Consortium meeting with Permit Coordinator/Wetland Specialist Hughes.  

Permit Coordinator/Wetland Specialist Hughes stated that he had attended because he was anxious to hear about the MS4 permit updates.  

1st Vice-President Waller stated that he had also attended the CAC meeting last week and extended his appreciation to former Project Manager Kyle Axtell for getting grant projects completed.  
  
ADJOURNMENT
Motion by Manager Robertson, seconded by Manager Weinandt, to adjourn the meeting at 11:00 a.m.  Motion carried 3-0.
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